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Introduction  

It started in the summer of 1967 with a gathering 

of 19 people who shared an enthusiasm for the 

emerging sport of cross -country skiing. The  

meeting was the culmination of groundwork that 

had begun several years earlier. Those 19 people 

were determined to create an organization to   

promote ski touring and to be a collective for 

those of like interest. To that end, they drafted a 

constitution and chose the name North Star Ski 

Touring Club. The club they founded would grow 

and thrive beyond their wildest dreams.*  

The club quickly grew from 76 members in its  

second year of existence, to 900 within a few 

years, then to 1,600 by its tenth anniversary! Over 

the years, the NSSTC has organized ski touring 

trips across the state, nation and world, and  

sponsored both local and national citizen racing. 

It was also an early leader in trail development 

and funding, helping to develop the Great       

Minnesota Ski Pass. The club has also provided ski    

lessons and offered 50 years of fascinating      

programs at its regular meetings. And it would be 

a major oversight not to mention the clubõs role in 

the formation of countless lifelong friendships, 

including more than a few marriages.  

Now, 50 years after its beginning, we have the  

opportunity with this 50th anniversary publication 

to honor the foundersõ original commitment. And 

to recognize the work of many, many others since 

who have done so much to promote ski touring, 

lead trips, maintain trails, and enrich the lives of 

the clubõs members as well as countless other  

outdoor enthusiasts. We also hope the publication 

will move club members, both new and not -so-

new, to appreciate the impressiveness of North 

Star accomplishments and will inspire them to 

contribute to the club's future success. So, read 

on, enjoy the stories, enjoy the memories, 

and  marvel in the winter  wonders our great club 

has brought to so many lives.  

~Bruce Nelson, NSSTC President, 2017  

* For a detailed history see òClub Historyó under 

òAbout Usó on the clubõs website 

www.north -stars.org  

Cover photo by Rob Andersen 

Seefeld, Austria, 2005. Left to right: Al Volkers,     

Andrea Johnson, Audry Nordwall, Ellen Watson,   

Lowell Johnson, De Andersen, Bev Anderson. 

Ski Tourerõs Pledge 

I will protect the land and the natural resources of 
the land on which I ski.  

I will make it my personal business to leave the land 
in such a condition that, except for the tracks of my 
skis upon the snow, no one will ever know I was 
there.  

I will always treat the land gently so that I may re-
turn in the future and be welcomed as an old friend.  

Leo Hannan, Anchorage Alaska. 

Back cover photo by Eric Ramstad 

Solo canoeing on the Upper Iowa River in 2007. 

Proofreaders 
Margie Schally 
Ellen Watson 

Contributors 



 

   мфстςнлмт                                            рл ¸ŜŀǊǎ ǿƛǘƘ ǘƘŜ bƻǊǘƘ {ǘŀǊ {ƪƛ ¢ƻǳǊƛƴƎ /ƭǳō                                                    tŀƎŜ о 

1967ñ1977 North Star Beginnings 
The North Star Ski Touring Club is born, ski trips are scheduled, the first Nordic citizen race in Minnesota 
is organized (our own VJC), and North Stars begin working with state and federal government officials to 
develop ski trails throughout our state. We are eternally grateful to our founders and many others. 

Jinny McWethy 1917ð1994 

Jinny McWethy was one of the founders of the North Star 
Ski Touring Club. In 1965ï66, the United States Ski   

Association formed a ski   
touring committee chaired by 
Norm Oakvik, and later Bob 
Larson, to promote interest and 
participation in ski touring in 
the Twin Cities metro area and 
throughout the Central        
Division of the USSA. Jinny 
was a member of that        
committee and, in the summer 
of 1967, helped draft a       
constitution to form the North 
Star Ski Touring Club. 

Jinny served as trips            
coordinator in 1968ï69; club 
president in 1973ï74; and, 
beginning in 1978ï79, served 
as corresponding secretary 
until her death in 1994. It was 
a non-voting board position 

that allowed Jinny to keep  everyone on track. The      
position also entailed serving as the primary telephone 
contact for the club. 

ñRemember that through all of this we were guided, 
scolded, cajoled, and generally kept on task by Jinny 
McWethy, without whose mothering we would have 
bumbled our way into oblivion.ò Those were the words of 
Wayne Lindskoog, who was doing his second tour as club 
president in 1976ï77ðwords that earned Jinny the   
moniker ñMother North Star.ò  

Jinny led the club trip to the Bighorn Mountains of     
Wyoming in 1972ï73; a trip to Lone Mountain Ranch, 
Montana, in 1980ï81; and a lodge-to-lodge ski trip on the 
North Shore in 1991ï92. She started the annual midweek 
lodge-to-lodge ski trip for the ñIdle Richò (precursor to 
ñWednesday Wanderersò)ðskiing the North Shore trails 
from one resort to another. 

Jinny was involved with the VJC from the very begin-
ning, helping to plan, organize, and make sure that every-
thing went smoothly. She also helped organize the North 
Star Classic ski race at Aamodtôs Apple Orchard in 1992. 

For many years Jinny wrote a column for the Loype    
entitled ñMaking Tracks.ò In it, she chronicled North Star 
club events and provided information about members. 
She died in 1994 after a lengthy illness. The club would 
not be what it is today were it not for Jinnyôs guidance. 

 

Norm Oakvik 1920ð2015 

Norm Oakvik was born with skiing in his blood. His   
parents were Norwegian immigrants, and his father was a 

ski jumper. Norm started 
practicing ski jumping at the 
age of 12 at Theodore Wirth 
Park on skis his father made 
for him. Norm was on the 
ski team at North High 
School in the 1930s and 
trained with the famous 10th 
Mountain Division during 
WWII. After the war, Norm 
continued competing,   
racking up many titles,   
including North American 
Cross-Country Ski      
champion in 1954, Western 
Canadian Cross-Country 
Ski champion in 1958,    
National Veterans Nordic 
Combined champion in 
1959, and National Veterans 
Cross-Country Ski       
champion in 1960. In 1956, 

Norm was first alternate on the US Olympic team in  
Nordic Combined.  

Norm, along with his friend Dag Helgestad, started     
importing skis from Norway in the early 1960s. It wasnôt 
long before they found enough people interested in ski 
touring to form a ski touring committee within the United 
States Ski Association, chaired first by Norm. The    
members of that committee got together in the summer of 
1967 to form the first ski touring club in Minnesotaðthe 
North Star Ski Touring Club. 

Norm led club trips over the years (like the first club trip 
to the Big Horn Mountains in Wyoming), but his most 
important contribution to the club was the cross-country 
ski lessons he gave to members. Knowing that it would 
be too much for one person to take on, he organized a 
series of weekend ski lessons for about 20 North Star 
members, with the goal of turning them into cross-
country ski instructors. This was the origin of the formal 
NSSTC ski lesson program. 

ñWithout Norm Oakvikôs dedication, skill, and            
persistence, our club would not be what it isðnor would 
the sport of cross-country skiing in America be what it is  
today.ò ~ Bruce Jacobson, 2011 

Jinny at the 1974 VJC. 

Photo by David Siskind Norm in 1968. Photo         

submitted by Jim McWethy 


